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Member Richard Carver

Executive Director’s Report

by Dave Hastings, Executive Director

I had the privilege to speak at the October Unifi-
cation Rally in Sacramento and I would like to re-
peat some of the things I said while representing our 
ABATE of California.

First things first, I would like to send out a big 
ABATE “Thank You” to Assembly Members Beth 
Gaines, Curt Hagman, Brian Jones, and Dan Logue 
for picking up the bill for the sound system and re-
lated equipment that was required for our Rally.

There were many speakers waiting patiently for 
their turn at the podium and all of us were asked in 
advance to limit our time to about three minutes. The 
time limit would guarantee each speaker could have 
a chance to address the assembled riders and I re-
ally hadn’t decided what I would talk about until the 
morning of the event. My wife and I had arrived in 
Sacramento Friday afternoon to a steady drizzle that 
turned into a hard rain during the night and contin-
ued on into Saturday morning. After breakfast we 
returned to our room to wait for the Rally start time 
and I began writing down a few thoughts. My wife 
asked me what I was going to talk about and I said 
“I’ve been asked too many times “What is ABATE 
and what’s it all about?” and I think maybe it’s time 
for a short history lesson”. She just sat there quietly 
for a moment and then gave me that “Are you sure?” 
look and left me alone with my thoughts again. So 
for those of you who couldn’t attend I’m going to re-
peat my history lesson one more time so when some-

one asks you what has ABATE “done for me” you will 
have a ready answer.

I’m going to cover about thirty three years of 
ABATE history in three minutes so please bear with 
me. Before we had motorcycle rights organizations 
or MROs as we call them now, the club members of 
California and a few independents were the only ones 
who saw the writing on the wall and actually did any-
thing to protect our right to ride. Back in the 60’s the 
Federal Department of Transportation was trying to 
outlaw modified or “chopped” bikes as unsafe for use 
on our highways. A nationwide effort was put together 
by the clubs and in 1975, then President Gerald Ford, 
signed into law a bill that stopped the withholding of  
funds to states without a mandatory helmet law. This 
was a huge victory for riders nationwide and led to the 
establishment of MROs across the country.

Today’s ABATE of California was started 33 years 
ago by “Deacon” Dave Phillips in 1981 and incorpo-
rated in 1986. So what have we done in the last 33 
years?

(1) Passed the handle bar height or “ape hanger” bill.
(2) Defeated a high performance super bike ban for 

the sport bike riders.
(3) Opened up the “Diamond Lanes” to motorcycle 

use.
(4) Stopped mandatory motorcycle “smog checks”.
(5) Increased the penalty for “Right of Way” acci-

dent violations.
(6) Spearheaded “Share the Road - Look Twice for 

Motorcycles” on California freeway message boards.
(7) Banned “motorcycle only” checkpoints in Cali-

fornia.
(8) And the list goes on and on!
In closing, ABATE has 33 years of experience, Lob-

bying expertise and the connections already in place 
to write and pass needed California legislation. But 
unfortunately, we can’t keep doing it all by ourselves. 
The clubs and a few independents were the original 
freedom fighters of California and we need everyone’s 
support to be successful. The word “I” will never get 
any person or group an outcome that benefits every-
one that rides. “I” may have an idea but it takes “We” 
to fulfill that dream. Join ABATE now and help us 
continue to turn those ideas and dreams into reality 
for the riders of California!



What is ABATE?
ABATE is a motorcyclists’ rights organization 

(not a club) dedicated to preserving freedom of 
choice and freedom of the road, with emphasis 
on education and safety. Our members are active 
in programs for public awareness and motorcycle 
safety, and in supporting many types of charity 
events.

Included with an ABATE membership are a 
sew-on patch, membership card, and our month-
ly newsletter THE BAILING WIRE. There are 
no special requirements for joining aside from an 
interest in promoting motorcyclists’ rights and 
safety with payment of the appropriate fees.

ABATE Info or Message Line
1-760/956-1669

Fax 760/956-6519
http://www.abate.org

E-mail: info@abate.org
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Mission Statement
	 ABATE of California is committed to protect and promote the interests 
of the motorcycle community. ABATE exists to preserve and safeguard the 
individual rights and liberties of all riders thru political and legislative action. 
ABATE promotes motorcycle safety through education, training and public 
awareness. 

ABATE of California now has their off road division up and running!
Join on Page 15

Lobbyist’s Report
by James Lombardo, Lobbyist
The Legislature returns December 1st and the As-

sembly will officially elect Toni Atkins (D - San Di-
ego) as its Speaker and the Senate will select Kevin 
De Leon (D - LA) as the President Pro Tem. Both of 
the Democrat-controlled California legislative hous-
es lost their Super Majority 2/3 vote margins in the 
November elections.

Interesting as to how much was made over both 
houses having Super Majorities, yet neither exercised 
them on any controversial votes. The final make up 
of the Assembly is not complete due to close vote 
counts in several Assembly races. The Senate has 
been decided with 26 Democrats and 16 Republi-
cans. The Assembly will probably have 52 Demo-
crats and 28 Republicans after final ballot counts.

This is the first increase for Republican Assem-
bly members in the past two election cycles. The 
Republicans had lost members in both of the last 
elections; this time they held seats and look to have 
captured four, overall. It’s a credit to the new As-
sembly Republican Leader, Kristen Olsen! She was 
the author of AB 1835, which removed mandatory 
helmet use for off road Side by Side riders. We 
were able to pass it off the Assembly Floor only to 
be forced by the Senate Transportation Committee 
to allow the helmet choice exception to only those 
riding on private property, which Governor Brown 
signed into law. However, that’s the first helmet use 
repeal of any kind in California, since the helmet 
law madness began, here, in 1987.

At this time, the Committee Chairmanships have 
not been named for either houses and, obviously, no 
committee members have been assigned, either. This 
is important to see how our motorcycle bills will fare 
in the next two year session.

Thanks again to all of you that worked in the elec-
tions. I know Nick Benson was involved in helping 
elect Marc Steinorth in Assembly District 40 and Ed 
Rogers with other Local 24 members worked phone 
banks for Senator Vidak in the Fresno/Bakersfield 
area - BOTH CANDIDATES WERE ELECTED! 
BOTH WERE BIG TARGETS FOR DEFEAT! Job 
well done! IT REALLY HELPS US IN THE CAPI-
TOL!

Several Congressional seats are still involved in bal-
lot counts and recounts. I will have a complete report 
at the January 10th ABATE Legislative/PAC meet-
ing in Southern California.

Thanks again for your contributions to the Lobby-
ist Fund. ‘See you at the next Legislative/PAC meet-
ing in January.
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ABATE OF CALIFORNIA, INC.
American Brotherhood Aimed Towards Education
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The Bailing Wire newsletter is published 

bimonthly by ABATE of California, Inc., with 
corporate mailing address at 10240 7th Ave. 
Hesperia CA 92345. All editorials, membership 
and advertising is to be sent to the corporate 
mailing address. Circulation: 5,500 bimonthly. 

	
Written articles are the opinions of the  

authors and not necessarily the opinion of 
ABATE of California. Editor reserves the 
right to edit any copy.

EDITOR
John (Milky) Loudermilk
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Carol Cromwell & Caroline Griffith 

PHOTOGRAPHERS
Bruce Waldron & Gill Mellen

COLUMNISTS
Bill Bish, Sporty Milligan, Jim Lombardo, Dave 

Hastings, Norm E. Newiger & Craig Griswold.

DEADLINES
All run flyers and ad copy will be camera ready. 

Deadline is the 15th of the month prior to publication for 
ALL material for publication. 
Business Card size	 $15.00/Mo	 $150.00/YR
Business Card with color	 $20.00/Mo	 $200.00/YR
Super-Size Business Card with color $250.00 Yearly only

A Super-Size Business Membership includes Business 
card on our website with a web link to your business.
ALL Yearly rates Includes a Business membership to 
ABATE Of California.

Business Memberships include two persons at the same 
mailing address, and a display plaque for the first year. 
Business cards need to be mailed to the ABATE State 
Office with membership application and appropriate fee.

Other Business Ads or NON-ABATE Event Flyers Rate:
¼ Page (5”w x 7.8” h)	 $150.00/Mo	 $1,500.00/Yr.
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Full Page (10” w x 15.5”h)	$350.00/Mo         $3,500.00/Yr.

Color for an ad or flyer is extra and (ad copy, print 
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be pre-paid for whatever duration you will be running the 
ad. Prices do not include any changes that you may want 
to make to existing ads placed with us.

Ads should be submitted electronically – in a jpg or 
tiff file – email to bailing.wire@abate.org and either 
mail payment to the address below or call with credit card 
number and billing information.

BUSINESS MEMBERSHIP  SPECIAL
$125 - One Year Business Member Listing, Couple 
Membership and Display Plaque. Add $75 per year 

for color business card.

ABATE of California Inc. neither endorses 
nor promotes the services of any particular 
Law Firm. We are committed to working with 
all MROs including NCOM, MRF, AMA, 
MMA, BOLT and any other motorcycle rights 
organization that strengthens our lobby on 
legislative issues and on motorcycle safety.

Donations to ABATE Of California 
are not deductible for Federal income 
tax purposes. However, dues and fees 
may qualify as business expenses and 
may be deductible in limited circum-
stances subject to various restrictions 
imposed by the Internal Revenue 
Code.

CLASSIFIED Members may advertise in the 
Classified Section at no charge.

PHOTOS
If you have any photos of ABATE 

motorcycle events please send them 
to us. They will be returned if you 
ask. Please include name of event, 
date, sponsor, etc. Must be received 
by the 10th of the month. You can 
email pictures in .jpg file to:	
bailing.wire@abate.org

Donations to ABATE Of California are 
not deductible for Federal income tax pur-
poses. However, dues and fees may qualify 
as business expenses and may be deductible 
in limited circumstances subject to various 
restrictions imposed by the Internal Reve-
nue Code.

by Dave Hastings
Remember, this is a “recap” not the “official min-

utes”, but I will do my best to bring you up to speed 
on what actually transpired at the meeting.

Tom Lubbers called the meeting to order and then 
announced the prior resignation of Jim Schlachter. 
Tom praised Jim’s contribution and dedication to 
ABATE of California and said he would be missed 
by the Board of Directors although he will contin-
ue to assist our organization through his Local 17. 
Sarge Matthews, a long time former Board of Di-
rectors member, was then nominated and approved 
to fulfill the remainder of Jim’s term by the Board.

After the Board of Directors member roll call, 
Greg “Coach” Coppes also announced his resigna-
tion because of his ongoing commitment to the up-
coming elections. Coach had already informed the 
Board of Directors of his desire to not seek another 
term on the Board and we accepted his immediate 
resignation and decided to leave his seat open until 
the new Board of Directors members take office at 
the January meeting. Coach will be missed also and 
the Board thanked him for his help and hard work 
for the motorcycling community and we assured 
him of our commitment to assist him with the anti-
profiling legislation he is spearheading at this time.

We had 14 Locals in attendance and 12 absent at 
the meeting. Board members Gill Mellen and Ed 
“Iceman” Mathis were absent and excused from 
this meeting. In addition we had five of our eight 
Regional Representatives present at the meeting.

Tom asked for a “moment of silence” for depart-
ed members Debbie Caballero (Local #17), Brian 
“Creeper” Gabel (Locals #8 & 20) and Jim Jung-

wirth (Local #9).
“Lil” David Morena presented the Treasurer re-

port and I presented the State Director’s report and 
both were accepted. After Ruby Weber presented 
her MMA Liaison report, the Board of Directors ap-
proved a motion to approach the California MROs 
and Club Confederations to try to set up a meeting 
to discuss and possibly implement a statewide legisla-
tive agenda/”wish list” that would benefit the riders of 
California.

The Regional Rally Committee provided a financial 
accounting of their 2014 Mother’s Day event and then 
the Board was informed of an event promoter who 
would like to either assist with or actually put on the 
State Run in Kernville in 2015. The Board set up a 
committee to look into the offer and then report back 
with their recommendations.

A motion was made and accepted to invite a rep-
resentative from Russ Brown’s office to our January 
Board of Directors meeting to discuss and answer any 
questions from the Board regarding an offer they have 
made to ABATE regarding possible involvement and 
support of our organization.

Nominations were asked for and accepted for the 
2014 Freedom Fighter of the Year award which will be 
presented at our January Board of Directors meeting.

The last order of business was setting up a Training 
and Retention committee to prepare new Local Of-
ficers for their duties and ensure we have trained and 
willing replacements for retiring State Office holders 
when they step down.

The January 10, 2015 Board of Directors meeting 
will be hosted in southern California by Local 20 in 
Orange County.

Recap of ABATE Board of Directors meeting held on October 
26, 2014 in Sacramento.
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LOCAL   NEWS
Local #01 Los Angeles

Hi all! Today, November 16th, we had our monthly 
meeting at the Elks Lodge, which is located at 10137 
Commerce Ave in Tujunga. You are welcome to join us 
the third Sunday of the month. Meeting starts at 9 am.

ABATE Local 1 member Bob Warren lead us in the 
Pledge of Allegiance. I informed the membership of the 
activities that transpired at the Unification Rally in Sacra-
mento. I also gave them a brief run down of the Board of 
Directors meeting.

Glen gave us a review of ABATE Local 1’s booth at the 
Love Ride (held October 25th). He plans to raffle off a 
helmet camera starting with the tickets sales at the Love 
Ride and ending with giving it away at the Polar Bear run 
on February 22nd.

On the political side: We talked about the recent elec-
tions and talked mainly about our local area that affected 
our members. I told the membership that our lobbyist 
would give a more involved report in the December Bail-
ing Wire to explain how we did with the ABATE endorsed 
candidates. I also explained the possibilities of doing an 
anti- profiling bill this next legislative session in January.

Jim Nickla is still looking into the designs for a Local 
1 t-shirt. We have some ideas - nothing firm at this point. 
We also talked about donating the money for three bicy-
cles for Local 19’s toy run on December 7th - collection 
made and money collected; check to be written tomorrow 
and sent out.

Steve B who does the run report was really late getting 
to the meeting and since we had already talked about the 
Fred Jordan Skid Row Toy run on December 14th and Lo-
cal 19’s toy run, we dispensed with his report. Pays to be 
on time Steve B!

That’s it for the report. Our next meeting is the third 
Sunday in December (December 21st) at the Elks Lodge 
10137 Commerce Ave in Tujunga. The meeting starts at 9 
am. All are welcome to attend.

Regards, Sporty Milligan, ABATE Local 1 President.

Local #02 Simi Valley

Again, it’s another beautiful night for Local 2. Great 
thanks to our “Volunteer Cooks” our Pres Guy and 
VP Jim! They was rocking it tonight with our famous 
$5.00 BBQ dinner of burgers/hot dogs with all the 
good fixin’s plus. We start serving at 6:45 pm until 
7:30 then it is time for our meeting. We here at Local 2 
meet every second Tuesday of the month at VFW Post 
10049 at 4242 East Los Angeles Street.

After Guy led the Pledge of Alliance, he got down 
to business. First he introduced Pastor Rick from the 
Live Ride and he talked about Frank and Jane’s loss. 
We also talked about Local 2’s contribution to the Live 
Ride during the Holidays and future rides that Pastor 
Rick invited Local 2 to. Yes it is that time of the year! 
This was a real good discussion and the Live Ride and 
Local 2 is a good match for the upcoming Christmas 
season.

Our Pres Guy also discussed our Christmas party, 
which will be our last meeting of the year. This will 
be a smorgasbord of super delicious foods and fun up 
the cazoozee! We always have a white Christmas gift 

exchange as well. We hope to see those who can’t make 
the regular meetings. If you have any questions call 
our super-duper faithful secretary, Jane, she knows ev-
erything! She’s our Radar O’Reily!

Jane read the minutes from last month’s meeting, 
we got our treasury report from Pattibock, and Norm 
talked about using ABATE’S website and Goodsearch 
Again! Pres Guy filled in for Frank and talked about 
runs as well, Merchandise Coordinator Scott talked 
about what we have in stock and anything new that we 
all would consider having.

2014 is almost gone and after months and months of 
dedicated volunteer work we get to have a month off! 
I, as well as all the officer’s from Local 2, thank all our 
members and the officers that work endlessly thru-out 
the year. We do this for the camaraderie, friendship, 
education and promotion of lobbying for our freedom 
of the roads through ABATE. Freedom is a respon-
sibility; use it to the max, after all this is what we’re 
about!

We all thank VFW Post 10049 for letting us use their 
building, BBQ and awesome patio as well as the access 
to their bar. They have been a total blessing for Local 
2 - you all know it!

Ride safer than last time and remember this, there 
will be many, many drivers/riders out there with more 
on their minds than vigilant driving! This is the time 
of the year to be extra careful! Ride Safe! PTL norm e.

Local #08 Orange County

We had a good meeting last Monday night. We had 
a buffet, so, good food then active discussion. We 
discussed the run to Totally Kids hospital on Sunday. 
Local 8 had good participation. I learned something 
new: Totally Kids is privately owned. Most kids re-
ceived public support for medically required care 
and family support for some incidentals. But without 
our support a large number of kids, without family 
support, don’t get new clothes, in-hospital entertain-
ment, outings, Birthdays, Halloween, Christmas and 
all those other things that the state won’t pay for. We 
give those little kids a little of the quality of life we all 
take for granted.

We had a successful booth at the Long Beach Mo-
torcycle Swap Meet recently. We donated half the pro-
ceeds to the ABATE General Fund & PAC.

A big part of our meeting was a discussion about 
ABATE, what it represents, who it represents, where 
it is going and how we can make it more relevant to 
California motorcyclists. Comments & topics dis-
cussed included: Why hasn’t ABATE attracted more 
California motorcyclists? And Why hasn’t ABATE 
attracted more sports bike riders? 1. When Bryan first 
joined ABATE he sat in a Board Meeting and listened 
to comments putting down sport bike riders & riders. 
Surprisingly he is still a member, but those comments 
still stick with him. We state that we support all riders, 
but sometimes the Harley bias still shines through. 2. 
A large percentage of non-ABATE members think 
that ABATE is only concerned about the helmet law. 
After more than 20 years, most of them don’t care 
about the helmet law. And 3. ABATE doesn’t seem to 
support any sport bike activities.

The discussion included relatively new and long 
term members, all of whom attend our meetings. We 
all want ABATE to prosper. To have political influ-
ence takes large amounts of money or a large, active 
membership. Where do we go from here? We are lis-
tening and thinking.

Tires down, Tank up. Larry

Local #11 North San Diego County

Hey all from Local 11 North County San Diego! Missed 
a couple of meetings due to traveling and such. So here we 
are in November already. Damn time flies when you get 
old. Relatively small turnout this month

We started off the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Preacher Dick offered a prayer for the veterans currently 
deployed and past.

Discussed the Rally at the state capitol. More of an MC 
presence, which is a good thing. Congratulations to our Lo-
cal 11 president, Dan Buse, who is now one of three new 
Board members. Local 11 is proud to have two of our mem-
bers as Board members, including Mark (Dogman) Castil-
lero.

Prez Dan ran down the events coming up - never a short-
age of events! One of the events Local 11 participates in is 
Local 38’s Turkey Run in El Centro on November 22nd, 
this is the 27th annual. Take a ride down, purchase a turkey 
there and a truck will deliver them to the less fortunate 
families in the area. Flyer in the November Bailing Wire.

Tim Clark gave us the treasurer’s report. No COC report 
this month. Dave Connors gave us the Regional rep report 
on judicial issues. Check out the website. www.nationalli-
bertyalliance.org.

Also thanks again to the Escondido Moose Lodge 1874 
for allowing us to have our meetings and upcoming events 
there.

Happy Holidays, Gary Elliott and Family

Local #17 Solano & Napa Counties

Our hearts are heavy with sadness due to the loss of two 
of the Local’s most influential members. Tom Watson and 
Frank Guzzo both passed within a day of each other in 
early November, both leaving a legacy of leadership and 
dedication to ABATE. (Pictures on page 9)

Tom was a long time ABATE member, a past Presi-
dent of Local 17, soft-spoken, but passionate about biker’s 
rights. Frank, also a past President of Local 17, was intense, 
outspoken, but he made people think, and inspired many of 
the members. They will be missed by all that knew them. 
Ride in heaven, brothers; you have earned your place there.

ABATE Local 17 is continuing to grow and be active in 
the biker community. At the current time we have over 250 
members and 22 business members. We are closely moni-
toring the legislative process, always vigilant for anything 
that affects our rights to ride. The Unification Rally in Sac-
ramento in October was well attended and a large group 
from the Solano County area was able to participate.

With the Holiday Season, toy runs abound, and the Local 
is preparing for their Toy Run on December 7, which this 
year begins at the Moose Lodge and ends in downtown for 
the first time in many years.

We are preparing for our Freeze Your Ass Off Run, with 
a tentative date in early March; and also our Poker Tourna-
ment, a major fundraiser for our Local.

With colder and damper weather, we encourage every-
one to be careful out there. The roads are slick, visibility 
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can be reduced significantly, and a lot of cagers don’t pay 
attention. Always ride defensively, and make sure you 
have an escape route! Ride Safe, Ride Free! Shauna.

Local #20 Orange County

The temperature dipped down to the mid 60s, which 
may have kept people home as we only had 30 attendees 
which included six guests.

The first order of business was voting for Local 20 Of-
ficers for the New Year. The results are the same as last 
year: President/Treasurer: Gill Mellen, Vice President: 
Paul Yerardi, PAC: Spike, Membership Administration: 
Moonie and Secretary: Leenie.

We then planned our Christmas dinner for next month’s 
meeting on December 9th. We all agreed that we would 
purchase turkey with all the fixins from Stater Bros and 
Andy will pick up the dinners and bring a Honey Baked 
Ham. Then Gregg from the Azraels M/C handed us 
$100.00 to help pay for the dinner so ABATE 20 will also 
pitch in $100.00 and that will cover the cost of the meals 
and we all eat free.

We then moved on to Yosemite. Officials have an-
nounced that they are planning on raising the fee to 
enter the park and the biggest increase seems to be for 
motorcycles which will be $15 for individual and $25 
for motorcycles. We all need to write, email and call 
our local representatives as well as email progers@
mercurynees.com and yose_planning@nps.gov and 
mail to Superintendent at PO Box 577 Yosemite, CA 
95389 Attn: Proposed Fee Increase. Please do so as 
soon as possible.

Bruce Ledyard would have been the winner of the 
$33 we have in the dollar draw but he was not at the 
meeting so the money rolls over to next month when 
we just keep drawing names until we get a winner.

Submitted by Leenie

Local #23 San Bernardino

Well it is that time of year again – Changing of the 
Guards. After many years of being President of Lo-
cal 23 Kevin Sorrell has stepped down. Kevin and his 
wife Bea, have been very active members of ABATE 
over the years. They have had many fundraising events 

at their home and have attended many ABATE rallies. 
They have supported ABATE in many ways. They have 
planned mystery rides, coordinating motorcycle games 
at different events, and burned burgers just to name a 
few. Thank you so much for all your hard work Kevin 
and Bea!

Ed Pelton will be the new President of Local 23. Ed 
has been riding motorcycles since he was young. He 
grew up in Palm Springs and now resides in Rialto. You 
may have seen Ed’s motorcycle at the Southern Califor-
nia Regional Rally 2014, where he won “Best Custom 
bike” and “Best in Show”. He is also the current Horse-
shoe Tournament Champion of the Southern California 
Regional Rally 2014.

Ed will be supported by his newly elected Vice Presi-
dent, Mark Loudermilk, aka Bosco. He has been instru-
mental in creating a Facebook page for Local 23. He also 
has some great ideas about promoting ABATE and get-
ting new members. His energy and ideas are refreshing.

Tammy Odell will be the new Secretary and Treasur-
er. Tammy has been around for a couple of years now 
and has been promoting ABATE at many events. She 
has also coordinated vendors for the Southern California 
Regional Rally for the last two years. She is an Event 
Planner who puts on the “TaTa” Breast Cancer events to 
raise money for wigs for women who have lost their hair 
from the cancer fighting treatments.

ABATE Local 23 has started a monthly “Bike Nite.” 
It is on the Second Thursday of the month from 7-9 pm 
at Demetri’s Burgers, 21900 Barton Rd., Grand Terrace. 
We have raffle prizes, bike games, and music. The food 
is great and priced right. The next one will be on No-
vember 13, and then on December 11, 2014.

Hope to see more people attending and supporting 
ABATE. Tammy Odell.
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Ballot for Freedom Fighter for the year 2014

You can only vote for ONE

	Nick Benson Sr.
	Lee “Sporty” Milligan
	Ernie “Godfather” Dorsey
	Greg “Coach” Coppes
	Glenn Phillips
	Marty Rapp
	Chuck Pedersen
	Douglas S. Van Raam
	James Lombardo

Membership #: _____________________

Member Name: _____________________				    Local # ________

For couple Memberships: Member Name #2: ____________________ 
must be filled in. If you are voting for the same person put a second check mark by 
the name. If you are not voting for the same person then use a separate ballot.

Rules are:

Ballots MUST BE RECEIVED AT the State Office by DECEMBER 12th.

IF you are snail mailing YOUR Ballot, it Must be POSTMARKED BY DECEMBER 
10th.

IF you can scan your ballot and then email it – Email it to Bailing.wire@abate.org In 
the subject line write the word BALLOT.

IF you can fax your ballot – FAX it to 760/956-6519 (No Cover sheet required).

Ballots will not be counted IF they are Anonymous votes, or not a current member of 
ABATE.

Nick Benson Sr.
I nominate Nick: for His excellent work & results in the 

anti-helmet bill for side x sides.
I nominate Nick: He has been continually researching 

candidates and all the bills that can affect motorcyclists 
and questions everything until he gets some good an-
swers. This takes a lot of dedication. He has also willingly 
volunteered to do the secretary of ABATE’s job on the 
Board of Directors, so that ABATE can be more effective 
in doing its role.

He always is willing to answer my questions and has 
been instrumental in motivating me to be more involved.

I would like to nominate Nick Benson Sr.: for Freedom 
Fighter of the Year because he is the one who seems to be 
moving the most for the last year, he’s more of a blur than 
a solid figure these days, no pun intended or that could be 
my old eyes too. His formation of the Off-Road coalition 
is some welcome thinking as well. 

Nominated by Jim S., Dogman & H.R.

Lee “Sporty” Milligan
I officially nominate Sporty. Through all his pain, trau-

ma, stress and surgery procedures Sporty has stayed on 
top of his tasks for ABATE - talk about frk’n DEDICA-
TION! Nominated by Ruby.

Ernie “Godfather” Dorsey
I nominate Godfather for Freedom Fighter of the year. 

For every year that I have known him (over 20!), he has 

made every statewide run, worked without any com-
plaints, did not only what was asked of him but WAY be-
yond. He has rarely missed the gathering at the Capitol 
steps. Several others might be more eloquent in praising 
him but few with as much heartfelt thanks as I have. He 
helped guide me on the path to fighting for our rights as 
much as anyone. Currently, Godfather is the Local 40 
President, and even without holding that title, he has been 
instrumental in keeping Local 40 active for many years. 
Nominated by Teach & Sporty

Greg “Coach” Coppes
I nominate Greg Coppes (Coach) for Freedom Fighter 

of the Year. This man has gone to the Capitol for the mo-
torcycling committee, was instrumental in getting the 
anti-profiling bill at the capitol, he has always been there 
for every motorcyclist for whatever they needed, and he 
always told the truth. His integrity is impeccable and he 
has my respect. Nominated by “Big Ray”.

Glenn Phillips
Glenn Phillips has served as President of ABATE Lo-

cal 17 for 3 terms and has already volunteered to serve a 
4th term. He came into the presidency under some dif-
ficult conditions, but through his outstanding leadership 
our Local has met the challenges and was able to become 
a stronger organization. Glenn’s skills as a spokesman for 
ABATE has brought in several new members to our orga-
nization. He won the 2013 membership drive and is in line 
to win the award for 2014. Glenn has worked tirelessly 

planning and organizing Local 17’s events. This has proven 
to be very successful. Through his leadership, Local 17 has 
been able to contribute substantial amounts of money to the 
state ABATE treasury. Glenn has attended all the quarterly 
state Board and PAC meetings during his presidency. By 
attending these meetings, he has kept the Local up to date 
on important issues and listens to the membership on their 
views and comments. Glenn has also kept in communica-
tion with other motorcycle rights groups and motorcyclists 
and has maintained a respectful and positive relationship. 
He is a very honest person and a great asset to ABATE. He 
is a positive and generous leader and always has ABATE’s 
best interest at heart. Nominated by Ron V. & Bill M.

Marty Rapp
This letter is to inform you that the members of 

ABATE Local 29 are nominating Marty Rapp (Local 29 
President) as the 2014 Freedom Fighter.

Marty is an unselfish wealth of motorcycle and motor-
cycle riding knowledge. He is an MSF Rider Coach and 
Instructor. There he is informing all the new riders the 
laws and freedoms that we have.

Marty rides every day. He has in excess of 180,000 
miles on his 2002 Harley Davidson Electra Glide. He 
has made several cross country trips. He exercises our 
freedoms every day and everywhere he goes. He is al-
ways spreading the word and promoting ABATE.

Every year ABATE Local 29 puts on a poker run in 
Laughlin, held at the Aquarius Casino. We call it the Pot 
of Gold run. Marty maps out the run every year and then 
pre-rides the route to ensure that it is safe prior to run.

Marty attends the risk management meetings. During 
our monthly meetings Marty schools the group on what 
freedoms we have and which ones are in the works and 
how to vote. Marty has worked tirelessly keeping our 
Local going even when the membership was low. He be-
lieves in the ABATE 100% and does not want to see it 
die or go away.

It is time for Marty Rapp to get the recognition he so 
deserves and rates.

Regards, Ed Folts, Local 29 V.P.

Chuck Pedersen
I nominate Chuck Pedersen for Freedom Fighter of the 

Year. Not only did Chuck take on the role as Legislative 
Director this year, he has also been Local 3’s President 
for many years. He took on Local 13 this year when they 
were ready to fold, welcoming them as Local 3/13. It has 
been a great collaboration. He is passionate about fight-
ing for our motorcycle rights, and this is why I nomi-
nate him as Freedom Fighter of the Year. Nominated by 
Aaron H.

Douglas S. Van Raam
I nominate myself, Douglas S. Van Raam. Partly be-

cause I spent $1,740 for a filing fee in order to stand up to 
Democrat Mike Thompson in CA (U.S. Representatives) 
District 5. They could not even find a Republican any-
where near here to do that. It is a tough job but somebody 
has to do it. Unfortunately there was another Indepen-
dent from Napa who managed to beat me by 3,000 votes 
and make it to the General Election. Another part is for 
my courage to stand up and fight Martinez City Council 
on their bad decision making and policies too. Not mo-
torcycle related, but freedom fighting none the less.

James Lombardo
I realize that Jim is ABATE’s paid Lobbyist. In the past, 

there have been times when we didn’t have the resources to 
pay him on time but to my knowledge he never allowed that 
to affect the work he did for us. I think we always squared 
with him but that isn’t the point. He always has his ear close 
to the ground listening to the scuttlebutt circulating the 
Capitol concerning “biker issues”.

But through it all he remains a stalwart and dedicated 
member (for 21 plus years) an advocate, if you will for 
ABATE of California.

His list of accomplishments are truly impressive, to 
name a few: Handlebar height, ban on sport bikes, remov-
ing smog checks for motorcycles, etc. Absolutely, others 
have been involved and worked hard for those wins but Jim 
was and is on the front line spearheading those endeavors. 
There are many others equally deserving of this honor but, 
Jim is my nomination for Freedom Fighter of the year. Just 
my opinion. Respectfully, Tom L.

2014 ABATE of California Freedom Fighter Nominations – and Why they have been recommended for 
this year’s award.
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Pac/Treasurer’s 
Report

PAC Treasurer’s Report
by Dave Hastings, Treasurer

This will be the last PAC report for 2014 and I 
want to thank everyone who contributed financially, 
worked a campaign, and took the time to vote this 
year. I’m sure Jim Lombardo, our Lobbyist, and 
Chuck Pedersen, our Legislative Director, will bring 
us all up to date on our successes and failures in the 
November election cycle and I sincerely hope your 
candidate was successful in their political quest.

Now more importantly to ABATE PAC is we 
need to keep every politician accountable to us and 
their promises during their upcoming term of office. 
ABATE PAC has been very successful in getting 
our people elected and we need to continue to help 
our friends and keep a watchful eye on those who 
do not support our motorcycle lifestyle. Vigilance 
is the first step in prevention and we have learned 
the hard way it is much easier to stop a bad piece of 
legislation than remove it once it becomes law. Keep 
your eyes and ears wide open and help ABATE PAC 
help you. Keep us informed! Don’t just assume we 
already know or have the information you have access 
to. Communication is preventative medicine in the po-
litical arena and we need your help to prevent bad mo-
torcycle legislation from ever seeing the light of day.

2015 looks like it might be a very busy year for 
ABATE PAC so let’s all get some rest from the cam-
paign battles and get ready to gear up for next year. 
Until then, “THANKS TO ALL THAT DO, AND TO 
THOSE THAT DON’T, PLEASE TRY TO!”

By Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan, 
Membership Chairman

Hi all! Greetings! This is the final report of the 
year. What should I say that has not been said 
before? I could once again remind you that we 
will announce the winners of the Membership 
Drive at our first Board of Directors meeting in 
January 2015. I could again say that when you 
get members you also need to keep those mem-
bers through renewals so our organization can 
continue to grow. Finally I could announce that 
I plan to be your Membership Chairman for year 
2015, if you will again have me fill the position.

EVENTS FOR 2014 and 2015
www.abate.org Events Calendar

December 7 – ABATE Local #19 & Pomona Valley H.O.G. Annual Toy Run (Page 8.)

December 7th – ABATE Local 17 – 28th Annual Toy Run (Page 6.)

December 14th – ABATE Local 1 – Annual Fred Jordon Toy Run – (Contact Sporty for Details 818/361-
8800)

December 20th – ABATE Local #38Imperial Valley Los Niño’s Toy Run (Page 5.)
Even if you are not an ABATE Member, YOU are WELCOME to attend ABATE Events - Your attendance 
and support of these events helps ABATE to continue to represent YOU in our ongoing preservation of 
“Freedom of the Road”.

January 10th, 2015 – ABATE’s 1st Quarterly meeting of the year (PAC, Presidents/State Officers & 
ABATE Board) – American Legion Post, 5646 Corporate Ave; Cypress, CA. 90630. 
ABATE Members Please attend, Welcome your new Board of Directors, Find out who the Freedom Fighter 
for 2014 will be, who are the 3 Winners of the 2014 Membership Drive, and who will be your State Officers 
for 2015. And if for no other reason, come and take part in the camaraderie of like-minded Members of your 
organization. Meeting times will be posted on our website, when available. 

All event flyers that have been received are also on ABATE’s website Event Calendar – can be downloaded 
and printed in a PDF format – 
ABATE Locals – Don’t Forget To Get Your Event Insurance, contact the ABATE State Office. 

I need some ideas from the membership to help 
grow ABATE. I have asked for suggestions re-
garding new and better ways to get members and 
to keep the renewals. It’s up to you and me to do 
this. You can reach me at my email sportymil-
ligan@yahoo.com.

Let’s try real hard to keep renewals and get 
more members for the year 2015. The effort we 
put into this will be a project that will benefit 
YOUR organization.

In closing, I hope to keep the membership at a 
level that keeps the ABATE Ship Sailing through 
the rough waters we may face.

Regards, Sporty Milligan, Membership Chair-
man.

MEMBERSHIP REPORT

ABATE “Brothers & Sisters” 
Lost in 2014

Robert “Jus’ Bob” Baker, Local 5;
Debbie Caballero, Local 17;
Gypsy Cantu, Local 22;
Michael Decker, Local 6;
Brian Gabel, a.k.a. “Creeper”, ABATE Locals 8 & 20;
Frank Guzzo, Local #17;
Jim Hilton, Local 27;
James Jungwirth, Local 9;
Bob Kelly, Local #17;
Mike McMullen, Local #13;
Timothy Edward Rodgers, Local #48;
Tom “Duck” Russo, Local 27;
Tom (Thomas A.) Watson, Local #17;
Rest In Peace, May they ride Forever Free.

Our hearts are heavy with sadness due to the loss of two of the Local’s most 
influential members. Tom Watson and Frank Guzzo both passed within a day of 
each other in early November, both leaving a legacy of leadership and dedication 
to ABATE.

Tom was a long time ABATE member, a past President of Local 17, soft-spo-
ken, but passionate about biker’s rights. Frank, also a past President of Local 
17, was intense, outspoken, but he made people think, and inspired many of the 
members. They will be missed by all that knew them. Ride in heaven, brothers; 
you have earned your place there.
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by Norm e. Newiger, Safety Officer

Survivor

It’s coming to that time of the year. Hopefully 
we all had safe and free rides all year long. “Safe” 
meaning without getting into the stats of riding life, 
the bad stats that is. “Free” ride is meant to be Free-
dom of riding, yep it’s an ABATE thing!

In all my articles this year I stressed the impor-
tance of being educated and well prepared mentally 
as well as physically. Motorcyclists are still and will 
always be a minority on the roads of America. In 
California (January - December 2013), there were 
over 34 million registered vehicles versus 857,624 
motorcycles on all the roads and highways. This 
statistic does not include visitors from out of state, 
anyone driving in California that is not registered 
in our state, and out of state truck drivers. These 
additional drivers greatly increase that 34 million 
figure. Let’s just say over a million and we will be 
safe with that number.

I think that the state of California gives motor-
cycle safety the holiday treatment, a once or twice 
a year shout-out. My theory is this: Most govern-
ment or organized events promote themselves for 
serving free turkey dinners on Thanksgiving and/
or Christmas, but forget the other 363 days! One 
or two days a year promoting motorcycle safety is 
just a scratch soon to be forgotten. I don’t know 
why California/DMV doesn’t fund organizations 
like ABATE to help to continue to educate the 
general public on motorcycle safety. After all it’s 
not just about us riders, right?

I have always stated that continuous education is 
important, whether new or just a repeat! You just 
can’t blame the motorcyclist just because they are 
more vulnerable. It’s in fact the opposite, but we 
get blamed because of our vulnerabilities! So the 
ones who dictate laws etc. use limited facts, very 
limited facts for the benefit of themselves. They 
think restrictions and control will solve problems, 
but the facts are simple, very simple if you ask 
me, public awareness! The California government 
and DMV have a great opportunity to educate and 
make ALL drivers/riders aware of motorcyclists. 
We have a great sign system on all our roadways, 
whether posted or electronic. We protect deer with 
deer crossing signs and falling rocks with falling 
rock signs! Why not share the road with motorcy-
clist’s signs!

It seems to me that because we are a minority 
they throw us a bone just to get rid of us for a little 
while. I remember that we rejoiced when we saw 
the state use the electronic signs for just a little bit 
– “Share the road with motorcycles” etc. The fact 
is that it didn’t last that long and it was like the hol-
iday treatment I talked about earlier. If these signs 
were used during rush hour Monday thru Friday 
maybe people would drive with more caution in 

regards to our safety. I’m sick of the “click it or 
ticket” flash or the “extreme water drought” flash. 
The lawmakers cry about the high cost of medical 
bills and the financial hardship motorcycle acci-
dents cause but don’t spend money to help educate 
all the people on the roads, go figure. I would like 
to see posted safety signs aimed toward motorcy-
clist’s safety on all major highways and freeway 
systems.

For the year of 2013 there were over 24 mil-
lion licensed drivers in California, now the state 
says that it will license approximately 1.4 million 
undocumented immigrants under the new law, 
AB60 signed by your Governor! On a side note, 
we used Nevada’s law as a platform for this new 
law, 90% of them failed the written exam the first 
time around! I’m just reporting the facts with no 
prejudice aforethought! Add the thousands of new 
drivers monthly (mostly teens) and persons that 
drive illegally on our roads and I think we have a 
lot more vehicle drivers than what the California 
government says.

The good news is that the DMV will make mil-
lions and the insurance companies will make 
many millions! The bad news is that there will be 
a constant rise in accidents, lawsuits and a bunch 
of scary drivers on the roads! Properly insured 
drivers are a very good thing, un-insured drivers 
or the minimally insured drivers are a major issue 
for me. I suggest you know and understand what 
kind of insurance you have, especially for your 
motorcycle. Case in point is this: YOUR insurance 
company will be as cheap as possible for all claims 
against you or the other party when you get the 
cheapest (minimum as per law) form of insurance. 
And if the other person has the minimum as well, 
don’t think you’ll get the big slice of pie in the sky, 
because you WON’T! I know it’s about economics 
and most of us live month to month, and to have the 
good insurance doesn’t equate in our cost of living, 
but it should. We have to have uninsured motor-

ists insurance because there are so many drivers on 
the roads that don’t have any insurance, I know that 
sucks. I guess in the insurance world it’s true when 
they say “you get what you paid for”! So it brings 
me to this, for you the biker and driver of any such 
vehicles, you should have the best motorcycle and 
vehicle insurance possible. I understand the higher 
medical risks on the motorcycle versus the car, but 
because of the severity of physical damage you can 
get, let alone the property damage, the bills could 
set you so far back you’d be riding a model 5-D from 
way, way back! Fun Fact: It’s a Harley

The important thing here is that you need to know 
what your insurance on your motorcycle and other 
vehicles is, what it covers for you and your property 
and/or the other person’s property and themselves 
as well. Can you upgrade your bike insurance to the 
max? Find out is there another company that will 
give you additional insurance for your motorcycle. 
Bring in your policy and ask questions, don’t be 
afraid or shy about this because after all is said and 
done, you got what you got! It’s their job to inform 
you what your coverage is and what the payouts are 
etc.

To have good insurance is smart. You need this 
protection because the way I see it is and I’m not 
saying this to put down anybody or judge you or 
your financial situation, but this is a two way street 
- people who have nothing, give nothing, people 
who have, can have what they have taken! There 
are millions of drivers and riders that have the bare 
minimum insurance required and a lot of them have 
nothing to lose, i.e. houses, financial savings etc. 
What do you have to lose?

If you are a survivor of a bad accident, the treat-
ment and property damage could be tremendous, 
hundreds of thousands of dollars (I know this). Even 
like the one I wrote about a few months back (lucky 
for him he had really good insurance). And it doesn’t 
have to be really that bad of an accident to cost a 
lot of money. This happens every day. In today’s 
world you really need to protect your ASS(SETS), 
you could lose everything even if it’s not your fault. 
With the daily amount of new drivers just remem-
ber they are the least experienced on the roads and 
we don’t know if they have insurance or the cheap-
est available, so what you are forced into doing is 
to protect yourself to the maximum because you’ll 
never know!

Being a survivor is an expensive endeavor, wheth-
er accident free or with one or two behind you, you 
will always pay, for yourself and others and that’s 
the law - isn’t freedom fun!

Now just one more thing: How’s your tire pres-
sure? As seasons change so does your tire pressure 
- this is free and done very quickly.

Please stay alert and be visible, especially to the 
newbies on the roads. Norm e.
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Donations!! – General, Lobbyist & PAC Funds – THANK YOU!!!!
Donations!! – General, Lobbyist & PAC 
Funds – THANK YOU!!!! 
	

Thank you to each and every one of 
you who have contributed to these various 
funds in 2014; either by sending separate 
donations or by adding extra dollars when 
you renew!! Large, small and in-between 
donations all add up when combined, so, 
THANK YOU!

We will do our best to recognize 
your generosity by listing and thanking you 
here; IF we leave your name off, please 
contact Carol@abate.org or Dave Hastings 
760/947-4700 and we’ll list you next 
month.  (Most times it’s just a matter of 
when the mail arrives and the Bailing Wire 
deadline.) But it never hurts to follow-up.

Our THANK YOU this month… (Received 
up to November 15th) goes to the 
following:
For Donations designated for the General 
Fund:
Bob Blatz, V.I.P., L#17;
Michelle Ferguson, L#20;
Barbara Kennedy & Carl Smith V.I.P.’s, 
L#00;
Jered Yates, L#08;
And from ABATE Locals: 2, 11, 19, 21, 
23, 24, 25, & 31. 

Donations to the Lobbyist Fund from:
Bob Blatz, V.I.P., L#17;
James Larson, V.I.P., L#06;
Rick Mullaly, L#52;
And ABATE Locals: 1, 2, 6, 11, 17, 19, 21, 

23, 24, 25, 31, & 40.

Donations to the PAC Fund from:
Bob Blatz V.I.P., L#17;
Todd Haeckel, L#27;
And ABATE Locals: 2, 11, 17, 21, 23, & 
24. 

	 Thank you ALL for your donations!! 
Donations are welcomed at any time for any 
fund… you can snail mail checks payable to 
ABATE of CA; 10240 7th Ave; Hesperia, CA 
92345-2631. In the memo please indicate 
which fund(s) you want your donation 
applied to. 
	

Sustaining ABATE Members aka V.I.P.
THANK YOU!! For the Extra Support!!!

ABATE Local #00
Mike & Linda McIntyre
Richard & Rae Mobraaten

ABATE Local #01
Lisa Garber & Bruce Hersch
Sporty Milligan
Bob Warren

ABATE Local #02
Pattibock
Scott & Pat Burton
Tom & Nick Cass

ABATE Local 3/13
Mike & Mary Osborn 

ABATE Local #06
James Larson
Bart & Wendy Perry

ABATE Local #08
Steve Howe

ABATE Local #11
Dick & Sherry Beckton

Tim & Cheryl Clark

ABATE Local #17
Bob Blatz
Greg & Diane Howe
Carl Smith & Barbara Kennedy

ABATE Local #19
Jesus Godinez

ABATE Local #22
“Biker Bob’ Martin
Tim Sr. & Yvonne Tennimon

ABATE Local #24
Swanee & Kathy Swanson

ABATE Local #25
Lady Kay Deli
Lil’ David Morena
Dave (Deacon) Phillips

ABATE Local #27
Fred & Patty Cammack
Kenny & Raeann Nuttall

ABATE Local #29
Thomas & Louise Bruce

ABATE Local #31
Larry James

ABATE Local #33
Robert Duvall

ABATE Local #38
Frank Reece

ABATE Local #44
Hank & Kris Hallmark
Dave & Carol Hastings
Ken & Glenice Hatfield
Tom Lara 
Jeff & Nina Ozanne

ABATE Local #52
Leland & Debbie Phillips

Sustaining Members (VIP’s) are mailed a hard 
copy of the Bailing Wire (the months it is printed); 
a certificate of Appreciation (suitable for fram-
ing); their membership card with VIP printed on 
it; and as you see here, their names are printed on 
this list. ABATE of California appreciates their 
extra support.

Application
Junior abate of California

New				    Renew
Date:					     LOCAL#
Name:
Birth Date:
Address:
City:
State:				    Zip Code:
Telephone #:							       (with area code)
Sponsored by:					    (Parent/guardian/grandparent)
Their Membership #:				    (Sponsor)
Junior Membership receives patch when new			   $5.00
Renewing Junior membership – renewal pin				   $5.00
Junior ABATE Membership #
(Usually the same as sponsor and expires when sponsor’s membership expire)
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by Lee ‘Sporty’ Milligan
Well hello all! Another medical report is in order 

as I need to tell you folks some exciting news. As you 
know I had a temporary Prosthetics. It has been re-
placed by my new carbon fiber model. The bottom 
part is the same but the top is carbon fiber. It has a 
silk screened ABATE logo on the carbon fiber part. It 
looks very smart.

On October 28th I had my first physical therapy ses-
sion. All they did was take some measurements and 
show me some exercises to do to strengthen my leg 
muscles. As for my first walking session, I did not do 
much because the therapy lady wanted to wait until I 
got my permanent prosthetics.

November 10th was the date I got my permanent 
Prosthetics. I was really proud of the way the silk 
screen came out. Some of you can see it on my Face-
book page. By the way, I drove to that appointment! 
Yes, Sporty is driving automatics.

November 13th I had my second physical therapy 
session and I am learning to walk better. It is going 
to take time to master my walking. Right now I am 
walking like an old man, but I am walking.

The weekend of October 24th - 26th Local 1 mem-
ber, Steve Broughton and I left for Sacramento for the 
Unification Rally and the Board of Directors meet-
ing. Steve was my designated driver because at this 
point I was not going to drive until my first Physical 
Therapy session on October 28th. The Little-Truck-
That-Could was the one to do the job. We did not get 
out on the road until 9.30 am and had our first stop at 
the Grapevine Denny’s.

Steve had directions to an ex-girlfriend boyfriend’s 
house that he was offered a free room to stay at in 
Bakersfield. So we wanted to see where it was. Un-
fortunately Steve did not have good enough direc-
tions so we were in the general vicinity of the area 
but could not find the house. After an hour I told 
Steve to skip it especially since the number to the x 
boyfriend was incorrect. We lost an hour of time do 
to this comedy of errors – it pays to get good direc-
tions and phone numbers!

Lucky for us the Toyota truck gets decent gas mile-
age so our first gas stop was in Fresno. Steve is dia-
betic so he needed a snack and pee break as well. As 
we traveled on I put on some CDs to amuse us. I also 

rolled down my window and held out my prosthetics 
and shook it up and down trying to get the truckers 
to blow their horns. No avail.

After a couple of coffee stops and gas stops, the 
last one being about 50 miles from Sacramento, we 
finally pulled into the Best Western Sandman motel 
at 6 pm. I had ordered a handicap room. So it had all 
the bells and whistles handicap rooms would offer 
you. There is a Mexican restaurant adjacent to the 
motel so – Oley – that’s where we had dinner. It was 
great seeing everyone, ABATE members and all.

The next day we had breakfast continental style. 
Later that morning/early afternoon we were go-
ing to do the Unification Rally at the capital steps. 
Steve and I were going to get associate memberships. 
These are free memberships kinda like what Harley 
does when you buy a new bike you get a free one 
year membership in the HOG chapter. So we had a 
limited amount (100) we would do at this event. By 
the time the Unification Rally was over we had 19 as-
sociate memberships. Hopefully after the year these 
will turn into permanent ABATE members.

Saturday evening Steve and I ate at Denny’s. The 
next day after a quick breakfast at the motel we set-
tled in for the Board and PAC meetings at the Mexi-
can Restaurant conference room. We had a good 
meeting; took care of business Board wise and Pac 
wise and were on our way home by 2.30 pm. You can 

read Dave Hastings’s recap of the Board meeting else-
where in this issue of the Bailing Wire. The trip home 
was long on Hwy 5 and we finally got to my house at 
about 9 pm tired but safe. Steve spent the night and 
left for his house the next day.

The day after my first physical therapy session Re-
nee and I went to the Pacoima Costco parking lot and 
I had my first driving test with her and I PASSED! 
Yes, folks, I am driving automatics. But what about 
the Little-Truck-That-Could? Ok that is another story. 
I am in the process of seeing about getting handicap 
controls for it. I am presently using a company called 
dSi Driving Systems Incorporated. So they wanted to 
see the truck to get an idea what they were up against 
so Renee had to drive it to the shop. Since she is only 
4ft 11in tall the seat is pushed up as far as it will go. 
Got to the shop and told Junior Salazar what I needed. 
He took pictures of the interior and engine. Junior is 
trying to work a low cost system so I can keep the 
truck and shift it with hand controls. I should hope-
fully know if it can be done for a reasonable cost soon. 
I have a price that I am willing to spend to get this 
done, but if the estimate is over that - well I will have 
to sell my truck and get an auto truck. Renee and I are 
the original owners of the Little-Truck-That-Could so 
it’s got sentimental value.

After the meeting with Junior, we went to my wife’s 
favorite hot dog shop, Fab Hot Dog’s. It’s located in 
the shopping center at the corner of Victory Blvd and 
Tampa Ave. They greet her by her first name so that 
tells you she’s a regular customer. Ok so thank God it 
was not a hot day as we left to go home to San Fer-
nando (no a/c in the truck). We took the freeway home 
– yeaks!

Ok some of you might be asking, “What about your 
bikes, Sporty?” I made a recent trip again to confirm 
that I would be using Casey’s Motorcycle to rebuild 
my 2002 883 XL with 103,244 miles on the speedo. 
As of this month’s column, I have made arrangements 
to get the funds necessary to accomplish this task. So 
the repair will be sooner rather then later.

On November 9th I attended the Shagger’s Poker 
Toy run in Antelope Valley. I brought a couple of my 
AA members, Christy and Albert, along for the ride. 
The Poker run starts at Antelope Valley Harley David-
son and ends at the Pearblossom Park on 121st Street 
E. We drove the route and it was the usual fair run. 
I enjoyed seeing all my Shagger buddies and it was 
emotional when I saw Kat at AVHD. I knew her from 
the old days when she worked at Van Nuys HD. I had 
a good time with the fellows at the park.

Ok so there you have it. I am driving again and hope 
to be able to get back to work in the near future. Till 
next time, remember the membership drive is drawing 
to a close, so get those last minute members and keep 
your renewals. Regards, Sporty.
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NCOM Biker Newsbytes

Continued  on next page

 THE AIM/NCOM MOTORCYCLE E-NEWS 
SERVICE is brought to you by Aid to Injured Mo-
torcyclists (A.I.M.) and the National Coalition of 
Motorcyclists (NCOM), and is sponsored by the 
Law Offices of Richard M. Lester. If you’ve been 
involved in any kind of accident, call us at 1-(800) 
ON-A-BIKE or visit www.ON-A-BIKE.com.

NCOM Biker Newsbytes
Compiled & Edited by Bill Bish,

National Coalition of Motorcyclists (NCOM)

MOTORCYCLISTS GAIN SOME RELIEF 
FROM CONGRESSIONAL HELMET LAW EF-
FORTS: Driven by discontent, disillusionment 
and distrust, American voters saw red in Novem-
ber’s mid-term elections and whisked control of 
the Unites States Senate to the first Republican 
majority since 2006 and won additional seats in 
the Republican-led U.S. House of Representa-
tives, as well as favoring the GOP in numerous 
statewide races and a majority of gubernatorial 
contests nationwide.

While most of the electorate is simply happy 
to see an end to a record $4 billion in campaign 
ads appearing incessantly on television, radio 
and newspapers, and in in-boxes and mailboxes 
everywhere, motorcycle riders should be espe-
cially glad to have won at least a temporary re-
spite from helmet law threats from Congress and 
in states where Republicans have remained or 
gained in governance.

As recently as this summer, the Obama Ad-
ministration included a thinly-veiled attempt to 
impose a national helmet law through the U.S. 
Department of Transportation’s (DOT) surface 
transportation reauthorization proposal to Con-
gress, but the measure was derailed by the Re-
publican-controlled House. Three years ago, mo-
torcyclists across America successfully opposed 
a proposed amendment to S.1449, the “Motor 
Vehicle and Highway Safety Improvement Act 
of 2011,” that would have called for a National 
Mandatory Helmet Law for all motorcyclists.

Although federal agencies like the National 
Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHT-
SA), the National Transportation Safety Board 
(NTSB) and Centers for Disease Control (CDC) 
will undoubtedly continue to advance their pro-
helmet law agendas, lacking a Democrat major-
ity in either chamber will likely curb enthusiasm 
for helmet law mandates from Washington, for 
now.

PAY-TO-PLAY HELMET LAW PROPOSED 
IN NEW MEXICO: In a unique scheme to pun-
ish motorcyclists for exercising their right to ride 
without a helmet, a Discussion Draft of a Senate 

bill proposed for the 2015 52nd Legislature for 
the state of New Mexico would create a system 
of taxation for riders who opt not to wear a hel-
met.

Specifically, “The department [Motor Vehi-
cles Division] shall make available distinctive 
motorcycle validation stickers that signify that 
any person age eighteen or older who operates 
a motorcycle on which that sticker is affixed are 
not required by law to wear a safety helmet. The 
department shall issue validation sticker when a 
qualifying person pays the fee as provided for.”

A standard validation sticker is just $15 an-
nually, but it would cost $692 per year for the 
“distinctive motorcycle validating sticker” that 
allows the rider to go lidless…the additional tax 
revenue to be distributed as follows: $541.60 to 
the trauma system fund, $135.40 to the brain 
injury services fund, and $15 as additionally 
provided by law. Otherwise, the rider and pas-
sengers must wear a helmet, even though New 
Mexico law currently does not require helmet 
use for those 18 and older.

“My concern is this will turn into a helmet 
law in New Mexico,” said Annette Torrez, chair-
person for the New Mexico Motorcycle Rights 
Organization (NMMRO) and a member of the 
National Coalition of Motorcyclists (NCOM) 
board of directors, who reported on the effort 
at a recent NCOM Regional Meeting in Balti-
more, Maryland. “We found out that a lobbyist 
in New Mexico asked a senator to draft the bill, 
and though it does not have a sponsor yet, we are 
currently researching who is behind it.”

TEXAS SAYS NO POLARIS SLINGSHOTS: 
The Polaris Slingshot, a brand new three-wheeled 
sports-vehicle now just arriving at dealerships 
across the U.S., lacks componentry necessary to 
be considered “a car” and in most states you reg-
ister it as a motorcycle; but the Texas DMV says 
“Whoa pardner, not so fast.”

Though Polaris says they’d already received ap-
proval from the Lone Star State to sell their Sling-
shot there, according to a letter to Texas Polaris 
dealers posted on a Slingshot forum on November 
4th they were notified by the Vehicle Titling and 
Registration Division of the Texas Department of 
Motor Vehicles that the DMV is taking the posi-
tion that even if dealers are licensed to sell it as a 
motorcycle, owners of the Slingshot will not be 
able to register it because it is not street legal as 
far as Texas “motorcycles” are concerned.

The conflict hinges on the wording used to de-
fine a motorcycle in Texas. The Texas Department 
of Public Safety Motorcycle Operator’s Manual 
says three-wheelers are defined by certain char-
acteristics, one of them being “saddle seating,” 
meaning “seating in which the rider/passenger 
straddles the vehicle,” but the Slingshot’s seats sit 
side-by-side. Because it doesn’t have a “saddle,” 
the DMV ruling prohibits the Polaris Slingshot 
from being registered as a motorcycle, so they 
will not be sold in the state until this “VERY ur-
gent matter” is resolved.

The Texas precedence has the potential to sway 
other states to define the Slingshot similarly, a 
scenario Polaris is surely hoping to avoid.

Polaris has fought hard for their not-car classi-
fication, and have used the fact that their vehicles 
are legally considered motorcycles to ease their 
passage through regulatory waters, but this gray 
area has led to some other unintended legal con-
sequences, such as operator licensing, vehicle 
registration and applicable helmet requirements. 
Ultimately, it has everything to do with the way 
laws are written and how “motorcycle” is defined 
therein, which varies from state to state.

INDIANA SCOOTER RIDERS FACE NEW 
REGULATIONS: Indiana officials are warning 
motor scooter drivers that starting in January 
they’ll need license plates on those bikes. Legisla-
tors have approved Indiana’s first license require-
ments for scooters, and under the new law drivers 
of scooters with engines of 50 cubic centimeters 
or less will need to buy license plates and pass a 
Bureau of Motor Vehicles test involving road sig-
nals and signs. Operators of scooters with larger 
engines will be required to follow motorcycle re-
quirements, including holding a valid motorcycle 
license or learner’s permit.

Evansville police officials told a legislative com-
mittee that scooters had often been involved in ac-
cidents and used in crimes such as robberies, but 
that the owners couldn’t be found because they 
lacked any registration.

The new law doesn’t require insurance for driv-
ers of the smaller scooters, and the registration 
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will cost $26.35, plus a $10 excise tax.

Law sponsor Rep. Dave Wolkins (R-Winona 
Lake) said not requiring a driver’s license for 
scooter operators was important because he felt 
it was necessary that those with drunken driving 
convictions still have a way to get to work.

MINIBIKE MANUFACTURER TO PAY RE-
CORD $4.3 MILLION FEDERAL FINE: Baja 
Inc. of Anderson, South Carolina, has agreed to 
pay a record $4.3 million civil penalty to settle 
a complaint from federal regulators that it de-
layed reporting safety defects on its go-karts and 
minibikes, the Consumer Product Safety Com-
mission has reported.

The settlement resolves CPSC charges that the 
firm knowingly failed to report within 24 hours, 
as required by federal law, known defects and 
an unreasonable risk of serious injury involving 
11 models of minibikes and go-carts sold nation-
wide from November 2004 through June 2010.

The defects in Baja’s products, which consisted 
of fuel leaks and unintended acceleration, re-
sulted in the recall in 2010 of 308,000 Baja Mo-
torsports minibikes and go-karts, which is when 
Baja filed its Full Report with CPSC.

Although the company agreed to pay the fine, 
it did not admit any wrongdoing and said it was 
paying to “avoid the cost, distraction, delay and 
uncertainty” of continued proceedings.

Previously, the highest penalty the safety com-
mission had issued was a $4 million fine against 
Graco Children’s Products in 2005 for failure to 
inform CPSC about dangers to children.

NEW ARMY RULES BAN BASKETBALL 
SHOES AND CLUB COLORS: U.S. Military 
installations worldwide require military mem-
bers and employees to utilize a variety of safety 
equipment to ride motorcycles on base that is not 
required by laws outside their boundaries, but 
some new Army rules in Hawaii sound way off 
base.

On Nov. 1, Military Police and leaders at all 
levels began enforcement of U.S. Army-Hawaii 
Policy Letter 11 on Motorcycle Safety, consisting 
of four major changes to the pre-existing policy, 
including changes to required safety equipment 
and prohibited equipment.

“When operating a motorcycle on USARHAW 
installations, riders must wear a DOT approved 
helmet, protective eyewear, abrasion-resistant 
gloves, long pants (excluding PT pants), long 
sleeves, and leather/canvass boots or sturdy over-
the-ankle shoes,” and such regs are typical of 
most military bases, but their new policy “prohib-
its riders from wearing high-top basketball shoes 
while riding.”

Additionally, the new policy specifies the use of 
reflective gear at all times, and riders must wear 

either a fluorescent (brightly colored) and reflec-
tive vest, jacket or upper outer garment, or they 
must wear a motorcycle specific jacket with pad-
ding/armor.

But what’s most concerning is “Prohibited 
Equipment” that is NOT allowed to be worn: 
“Riders on-post are not authorized to wear any 
garment that displays an affiliation with a mo-
torcycle club or other group that offers or solicits 
membership.”

The new policy applies to all motorcycle op-
erators on USARHAW installations. In addition, 
the policy applies to all 25th Infantry Division 
Soldiers, both on and off-post.

STUDY SHOWS LANE SPLITTING POSES 
NO ADDITIONAL DANGERS: A series of 
new studies out of the University of California, 
Berkeley found that the practice of lane splitting 
poses no additional danger to motorcyclists. Cal-
ifornia is the only state that allows for the ma-
neuver, which is the act of a motorcyclist passing 
slow or stalled traffic by riding in between cars 
along the lane lines.

Two year long studies were recently released 
by UC Berkeley and were commissioned by the 
California Highway Patrol and the Office of Traf-
fic Safety, and determined that the seemingly 
risky move of weaving in-between traffic to be 
no more dangerous than just riding a motorcycle, 
when executed in a safe and prudent manner.

The state-commissioned research considered 
thousands of accident reports and found lane 
splitting poses no more risk than riding a motor-
cycle in a marked lane, with the exception when 
lane splitting (a.k.a.; lane sharing, or filtering) is 
done at speeds over 10 miles an hour in excess 
of traffic flow.

One report is a crash study that examined 
8,262 motorcyclists who were involved in crash-
es while lane splitting between June 2012 and 
August 2013. The second report examined lane-
splitting habits among various groups in 2012 
and 2013.

Researchers found lane splitters are less likely 
to be rear-ended (2.7% of crashes vs. 4.6% for 
average motorcyclists), and lane-splitting mo-
torcyclists involved in crashes were notably less 
likely than other motorcyclists to suffer head 
injury (9.1% vs. 16.5%), torso injury (18.6% vs. 
27.3%), or fatal injury (1.4% vs. 3.1%).

Lane-splitting in California appears to be on 
the rise, with 62% of motorcyclists admitting to 
lane-splitting on both freeways and other roads, 

a 7.5-percentage-point increase over 2013.
Data from the studies will be shared with the 

CHP, which this year began working on guide-
lines for lane-splitting. Authors say the report, 
the first of its kind about lane-splitting, will be 
followed up by more in-depth analysis, includ-
ing looking at rider age, rider gender, motorcycle 
characteristics and collision and roadway char-
acteristics.

In many countries, lane splitting and filtering 
are normal practices for motorcyclists, particu-
larly in highly urbanized areas of Europe and 
Asia.

LANE FILTERING APPROVED DOWN UN-
DER: Following consultation with riders, motor-
ists and road safety groups, the government of 
Queensland, Australia decided to make changes 
to the laws regarding motorcycle riding, and be-
ginning early next year motorcyclists will now be 
able to move around stationary or slow moving 
vehicles, as long as they are traveling less than 30 
kilometers an hour (18.64 mph).

A trial in New South Wales found lane filter-
ing could help ease traffic congestion and Trans-
port Minister Scott Emerson agreed it should 
be rolled out in Queensland, but it will only be 
allowed for experienced riders and won’t be al-
lowed in school zones during school hours.

Among other “sensible changes,” motorcyclists 
will also now be able to legally stretch their leg 
off the bike to help avoid fatigue, take both feet 
off the footsteps to reverse into a parking space 
and turn their head to do a shoulder check.

QUOTABLE QUOTE: “Since when do we 
have to agree with people to defend them from 
injustice?” ~ Lillian Hellman (1905-1984), Amer-
ican playwright and memoirist



Off-Roaders - Protect Your Rights - Join Us NOW
Single  ..........................................................................................................................................................$ 40.00
(Membership & patch 1st year / Annual pin for each successive year / add $10.00 for Bailing Wire to be sent to you when printed)

Family  .........................................................................................................................................................$ 60.00
(Two Memberships & patch 1st year / Two annual pins for each successive year / add $10.00 for Bailing Wire to be sent to you 
when printed*)

Sustaining Single or Couple ......................................................................................................................$ 100.00
*)

Gold Business .............................................................................................................................................$ 125.00
(Black and white business card in Bailing Wire and printed bailing wire sent to you when printed)

Gold Business w/ Color Ad ........................................................................................................................$ 200.00
(Same as Gold Business but with color business card size ad in Bailing Wire)

Gold Business w/ 2X Color Ad ..................................................................................................................$ 250.00
(Same as above but double size color ad, and posted on our web site with a link to your business)

Single Life Membership ............................................................................................................................$ 450.00
(Life Membership patch and member card)

Family Life Membership ...........................................................................................................................$ 650.00
(Two Life Membership patches and member cards)

Our Bailing Wire newsletter is available every month online @ abate.org 
*A printed edition is available every other month.

 Single        Family        Sustaining Single or Couple        Gold Business        Gold Business w/ Color Ad
 Gold Business w/ 2X Color Ad        Single Life Membership        Family Life Membership

Name:  _____________________________________________________Name #2: ___________________________________________________

Address: _______________________________________________ City: _________________________ State: __________ Zip: ______________

Phone: _________________________________________________ Email: _________________________________________________________

Visa / MC #: ________________________________________________________________________________ Exp. Date: ___________________

I would like to donate $_______________ to the General Fund   /   PAC Fund   /   Lobbyist Fund
Mail To:  ABATE of California; 10240 7th Avenue, Hesperia, CA 92345-2631

Tel  (760) 956-1669  •   Fax  (760) 956-6519   •   Questions?  Contact  nick@abate.org   or   dave@abate.org

10240 7th Ave. • Hesperia, CA 92345
Tel: (760) 956-1669 • Fax: (760) 956-6519

www.abate.org

of California, Inc.
“Dedicated to Freedom of the Road” MEMBERSHIP FORM

(REV. 11/12)  •  PR PRINTING (909) 387-0717

A Union of  Motorcylists
     ABATE of California, a leading organization in protecting motorcycle rights in California, is excited to announce the opening 
of our “Off-Road”
     Recently the off-road community was caught totally off guard by the passage of Assembly Bill 1595 that severely impacts 
the ability to modify and use “upgraded” off-highway side-by-side vehicles. 
     AB 1595 prohibits the use of (approved/sanctioned racing style) seat belt harnesses, prohibits the addition of full roll cages, 
and requires mandatory helmet use in these and ONLY these vehicles. 
     Portions of this law go into effect on January 1, 2013 and all parts of the law will be enforced on July 1, 2013. AB 1595 will 
have an immediate and very negative impact on side-by side safety and prevent the use of many of these family recreational 
vehicles that have been upgraded with additional safety equipment. 
     Please join ABATE of California in our quest to repeal this poorly written legislation and help us restore the rights of side-
by-side owners statewide who use these vehicles for safe and responsible family off-road recreation.  
     Your annual membership will help us retain a full time lobbyist to watch out for future negative off-road legislation.  With 
everyone’s help, we can beat these laws, without your help, we could lose all of our off-road freedoms.  Join us now!

of California, Inc.
“Dedicated to Freedom of the Road”

(Retired)
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Thank  you  for  being  a  Business Member & sup-
porting A.B.A.T.E. of California Inc. American 

Brotherhood Aimed Towards Education
www.abate.org 
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Motorcycle
Metal License
Plate $12.00

Order Form  08/2014       Item #            Qty.    Price  Total 

 
Name:_______________________________________________________ Phone #_______________________________ 
 
Address:___________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Local#________                 C.C. Users Fax to: 760-956-6519 
 
Visa_   __MasterCard__  __     Credit Card # ________________________________________________Exp. _____________ 
 
Name on Card ______________________________________ Signature _________________________________________ 
 

ABATE Hat   Red/Gold       06-141   $ 15.00   
ABATE of California Hat   Red/Gold/Blk     11-311   $ 15.00   
ABATE Hat    Blk/White/ Silver                         06-142   $ 15.00  
NEW   ABATE Hat   Red/Wht./Blue  Flame  Flag                 14-318   $ 15.00  
9 X 6 Oval Sticker       06-160   $    5.00   
Bear Patch        07-177   $    8.00  
ABATE EMBLEM Large  12 X 9      07-174   $ 40.00  
  Medium  6 X 4      07-175   $ 25.00  
  Small  4 X 2      07-176   $ 15.00  
M/C  License   Plate Frame   ABATE – On Top   06-180   $ 12.00  
ABATE of CA 2 color design Pin      07-172   $    5.00  
ABATE of California Knit Blanket  60 X60     07-137   $ 55.00  
MEN’S  ABATE T-Shirts                    Qty.                    Qty.                                                             Qty.  
S/S Navy  Pocket  T-shirts   S/S Ice Gray Medium      07-194          Sponsor  T’s   L/S   
           Medium  07-191  No/Pocket  Large             07-195      Medium           09-218   
               Large    07-192                       X-Large            07-196         Large             09-219   
           X-Large    07-193    XX-Large            07-206     
MEN’S  Educate NOT Legislate  White T-Shirts                                                                                
S/S  No/Pocket              Small      11-315                                      S/S       W/Pocket      Small    11-321   
                                           Medium     11-316                                                                                   Large  11-323   
                                          Large           11-317                                                                             X-Large    11-324   
                       X-Large         11-318                                                                    
                      XX-Large       11-319                  Long-Sleeve    No/Pocket           Small     11-326   
                                      XXX-Large     11-320                                                                        XX-Large       11-330   
                                                                         XXX-Large    11-331   
                                                    Total Men’s T’s               X   $  20.00   =  
  
 MEN’S   ABATE Navy  Tank Shirt   Medium    08-213      Qty.                                              Total Tank Shirts             X  $15.00  =  
  
WOMEN’S  Educate NOT Legislate  White T-Shirts  
                          Short-sleeve                Large      11-334                Long-sleeve                       Small 11-337              
                          V-Neck                        X-Large     11-335                Scoop Neck             Large           11-339   
                                                               XX-Large    11-336                                  X-Large         11-340   
                                                                                            XX-Large      11-341   
WOMEN’S  ABATE  Emblem T-shirts                           Qty.              
                     Heather   L/Sleeve      Large         07-202  
                        Total Women’s    T’s             X  $20.00  =  
         Make Checks  Payable To: 
 ABATE  OF  CALIFORNIA  INC. - Merchandise 
 10240 7th Ave. Hesperia, CA. 92345 
 C/O  Tina Sanders 
     
 Tina.Sanders12@yahoo.com   760-956-1669 

  
                                           Sub-Total 
 
Add 20% for  Shipping/Handling                                 
                      
                                          TOTAL 

 
________ 
 
_     _____ 
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00 Frandy Campground on the Kern
Kernville 760/376-6483 

01 CT’s Motorcycle Tires
Reseda 818/776-0051 

01 Darold Martin Plumbing RET
Simi Valley 818/242-6402 

01 Floor Works
Chatsworth 818/709-7749 

01 Harley-Davidson Glendale
Glendale 818/246-5618 

01 Messengers of Recovery/San Fernando
Sylmar 818/523-7434 

01 Ocean Breeze Dental
Marina Del Rey 323/529-7624 

01 Russ Brown Motorcycle Attorneys
Studio City 1/800-4Bikers 

01 The Original Route 66 M/C LA
Pacoima 818/455-1093 

02 Live Ride Christian Church
Simi Valley 805/306-0042 

02 Simi Valley Harley-Davidson
Moorpark 805/552-9555 

06 ABATE Local 6
San Diego 858/566-4858 

06 BOOZEFIGHTERS MC #3
San Diego 858/480-1946 

06 Edie + Jim
San Diego 858/566-4858 

06 Final Option M/C
National City 619/895-8795 

06 Graveyard Gamblers MC
Oceanside 760/908-1451 

06 In-line Collision
El Cajon 619/444-9255 

06 KNB Printing Solutions
San Diego 858/215-1249 

06 San Diego Confederation
San Diego 858/272-7875 

06 Sweetwater Chapter H.O.G.
San Diego 858/566-4858 

11 Sweetwater Harley-Davidson/Buell
National City 619/477-4477 

13 Custom Awards & Engraving
Ventura 805/658-2139 

13 Messengers of Recovery/Santa Maria
Santa Maria 805/235-0790 

13 Vietnam Vets/Legacy Vets MC F-Troop 
CA
Simi Valley www.VNVMC-CA.com 

17 Affordable Hauling
Vacaville 707/450-8432 

17 American Legion Post 208
Dixon 707/678-8580 

17 Better Living Chiropractic
Concord 925/798-6534 

17 Buckhorn Bar & Grill
Dixon 707/678-5687 

17 Bud’s Pub & Grill
Dixon 707/678-4745 

17 City Towing & Transport
Vacaville 707/448-8697 

17 Creekside Bar
Winters 707/639-3669 

17 Eagle Eye Engraving
Vacaville 707/447-4774 

17 Iron Steed Harley-Davidson
Vacaville 707/455-7000 

17 Judy’s Wild Wrangler Saloon
Vacaville 707/447-5541 

17 Legal Shield
Winters 707/301-6127 

17 Loyal Order of Moose #1967
Vacaville 707/448-1122 

17 McGuire Harley-Davidson
Pacheco 925/945-6500 

17 Miss Darla’s
Vacaville 707/446-4131 

17 Road Trip Bar & Grill
Capay 530/796-3777 

17 Silkworm Graphics
Vacaville 707/447-3900 
17 Star Tech European
Vacaville 707/455-8870 

17 Thunder Roads Magazine NorCal
Orangevale www.thunderroadsnorcal.com 

19 Industrial Supply Co
Ontario 909/923-3138 

20 AZRAELS MC
Lake Elsinore 714/878-0893 

20 Bill W’s Sober Pack
Stanton 714/393-8556 

20 Harbor Radiator Air Conditioning
Costa Mesa 949/645-4810 

20 Ironworkers MC #433
Whittier 562/208-7838 

20 MONA VIE
Long Beach 714/809-1658 

20 Nikki’s Flags
Newport Beach 949/646-5166 

20 Rellik Ryderz M/C
Anaheim 714/483-7821 

20 Rushing Wind Church
Yorba Linda 714/809-9933 

23 Vicky’s Restaurant
San Bernardino 909/888-1171 

24 Allied Linoleum & Carpet
Pinedale 559/438-0177 

24 American Custom Iron
Madera 559/479-0551 

24 Dave Christian Const
Fresno 559/255-1222 

24 Guerrero Door Service
Fresno 559/276-5581 

24 Harley-Davidson of Fresno
Fresno 559/275-8586 

24 Mathews Harley-Davidson
Fresno 559/233-5279 

24 Ozzy’s Sports Grill
Clovis 559/269-9594 

24 Puma Construction & Restoration
Fresno 559/275-6100 

24 Rogers Truck Sales & Service
Fresno 559/264-2891 

24 State Farm Insurance
Fresno 559/433-3733 

24 Studio Motors
Clovis 559/287-1256 

25 Capitol Coffee
Orangevale 916/726-6703 

25 U S Cycle & Tire
Folsom 916/988-7760 

27 Chili’s
Redlands 909/831-0407 

27 DanKat Industries
Norco 951/315-3905 

27 Green-Lite Windows & Doors
Riverside 951/588-6888 

27 Harrison’s Koi Farm
Riverside 951/369-9998 

27 Mission Collision & Motoring
Riverside 951/682-1975 

27 Money Solutions
Rialto 909/875-7334 

27 Rapid Plumbing
Riverside 909/322-8362 

27 The Chopper Place
Riverside 951/687-6655 

27 Wizard’s Party House
Moreno Valley 951/682-1315 

31 Halls Harley-Davidson
Chico 530/893-1918 

44 Aztec Riders MC
Hesperia 760/792-7535 

44 Desperados Leather Apparel
Hesperia 760/947-2000 

47 American Cruisers MC #149
Hinkley 760/253-9844 

47 Nick’s Computer Works
Barstow 760/253-4736 

52 49er Auto & Bike Repair
Grass Valley 530/272-3242 

52 The Willo
Nevada City 530/265-9902 

52 Two Gunners Custom Iron
Penn Valley 530/263-8071 

52 Wild Fire Construction
North San Juan 530/292-3220 

  

 



ABATE
MEETINGS

Antelope Valley - Local #21-Reg#13
Ron Sundquist	         2nd Thurs - 7:00 PM
37230 52nd St. East  AV Roadhouse
Palmdale 93552        320 W Ave J2
661/586-5555	          Lancaster 93534	
ron.sundquist@sbcglobal.net

South Bay - Local #22-Reg#11
Suzanne Palmiere   	     2nd Tues - 7:00 PM
310/245-0543	         	     Meet with Local 20
suzpalmiere@aol.com    

San Bernardino - Local#23-Reg#9
Kevin Sorrell       1st Sun  9:00 AM
909/793-1112        Vicky’s Restaurant

  	                  502 S Waterman Ave
	                 San Bernardino CA

 

Fresno - Local#24-Reg#6
Jeff Krebs    	             2nd Tues. 7:00 PM
559/801-5655	              Yosemite Falls Cafe’
www.abatelocal24.org    Shaw & Blackstone,  Fresno

Sacramento - Local#25-Reg#2
Lil’ David Morena      3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
916/616-9605	           Denny’s
		            3520 Auburn Blvd.

		            Sacramento 95821

Riverside - Local#27-Reg#9
Kenny Nuttall	             1st Tues - 7:00 PM
P.O. Box 7070	             American Legion
Riverside CA 92513      2979 Dexter Dr
951/377-5772	             (in Fairmont Park)
www.abatelocal27.org   Riverside, CA 92513

Morongo Basin - Local#29-Reg#13
Marty Rapp	          2nd - Thurs - 6:30 PM
P.O. Box 2334	          Odd # Months
29 Palms CA 92277    Call Marty for Location
760/367-1694		

North Valley - Local #31-Reg#2
Larry James		  2nd Tues - 7:00 PM
			   Last Call Lounge
530/893-4827		  876 East Ave. Chico

 

Yuba City - Local #33-Reg#2
Steve Katen		  2nd Tues. - 7:PM
530/749-1003		  American Legion

			   5477 Feather River Blvd. 
			   Olivehurst 
	

Imperial Valley - Local#38-Reg#12
Ed Aranda	     	 Last Thurs - 7:00 PM
760/337-8372	 	 La Fonda Bar & Grill
			   220 Wake Ave.
	  	              El Centro, CA 92243

Bakersfield - Local#40-Reg#6
Godfather		  3rd Tues. 7:00 PM
P.O. Box9311		  Rusty’s Pizza
Bakersfield 93389           5430 Olive Dr
661/301-5403		  Bakersfield 93308
661/323-9819

		   	
High Desert - Local#44-Reg#13

Dave Hastings	          2nd Sat. 9:30 am
760/947-4700	            Eagles Order #4181
P.O. Box 3094	            16195 Main St 
Victorville, CA 92392  Hesperia 92345

	
Barstow - Local #47-Reg#13

Yermo Eddy		    Meet with L#44
PO Box 521		    
Yermo CA 92398		    
760/953-7353

Grass Valley - Local#52-Reg#2
Craig Griswold	   3rd Wed - 6:30 PM
21183 State Hwy 20      Alta Sierra
Penn Valley	                Pizza & Grill`
530/263-8071	                15690 Johnson Place 
		                 Grass Valley

				  
Ridgecrest - Local #58-Reg#13  

Dave Cornelius	  Meet with Local#44
760/447-4342	

Venice Beach/Santa Monica
Local # 63-Reg#7

Kimko 310/907-6174	   1st Monday 7:00pm
			     On the Water Front Café
			     205 Ocean Front Walk
			     Venice Beach 90291
mindbodyalignment@verizon.net

Los Angeles County - Local #01-
Reg#8

Sporty Milligan     3rd Sun - 9 AM
1616 4th St	          Elks Lodge
San Fernando         10137 E. Commerce
818/ 361-8800         Tujunga, CA 91242

Simi Valley - Local #02-Reg#7
Guy Corrigan         2nd Tues 7:30 PM
805/796-6328         VFW Post#10049
		           4242 E Los Angeles Ave. 	
		           Simi Valley
Crashman1@sbcglobal.net

Thousand Oaks/Ventura
Local#03/13-Reg#7

Chuck Pedersen 	 3rd Thurs - 7:00 PM
Thousand Oaks	 Elks Lodge
805/496-0323	     	 158 N Conejo School
		       	 Thousand Oaks		
	

San Diego County - Local #06-
Reg#12

Snowman	            	       1st Sun - 12 Noon
C/O Boozefighters M/C  Kate Sessions Park
P O Box 501946	        Pacific Beach
San Diego CA 92150	
619/855-9981

Orange County - Local #08-Reg#11
Daniel Pfaffly	  2nd Mon.7:30PM
		     	 American Legion #354
		     	 8071 Whitaker
714/335-9627    	 Buena Park

South Orange County - Local #09-
Reg#11

Cory Toroian       Meets with L#20	   
949/496-2936   		

San Diego County (North) - Local 
#11-Reg#12

Dan Buse  		  2nd Sun - 11 AM
buse13@att.net	 Escondido Moose Lodge
760/807-7294		 25721 Jesmond Dene Rd
			   Escondido 92026

Alameda, Contra Costa, Solano & 
Napa Counties L#17 Region #3

Glenn Phillips	 3rd Sun.- 10:00 AM
P O Box 148	      	 Judy’s Wild
Vacaville 95696   	 Wrangler Saloon
707/624-6310	     	 4826 Midway Rd.
	      	      	 Vacaville CA 

Pomona Valley - Local #19-Reg#9
Jeff Bassler		    4th Wed - 7:00 PM
C/O 9648 Calle Vejar Round Table Pizza
Rancho Cucamonga   1020 N Mountain 	                	
91730	       	       Ontario, CA 91729
909/596-9685
	     		   
Orange County - Local #20-Reg#11

Gill Mellen	                2nd Tues  - 7:00 PM
2104 Continental Ave.  American Legion
Costa Mesa 92627	    5646 Corporate Ave.
949/632-9787                Cypress CA 90630

Regions With Local info:
Region 2: Regional Representative Lil’ David 
Morena 25, 31, 33 & 52. 
Region 3: Vacant 
Region 6: Regional Representative  Ed Rogers  
24 & 40.
Region 7: Regional Representative  - Chuck 
Pedersen 2 & 3/13 & 63.
Region 8: Regional Representative Tom Lubbers 
1&19.
Region 9: Regional Representative Mark 
Loudermilk 23, & 27
Region 11: Regional Representative  Gill Mellen 
8, 9, 20 & 22.
Region 12 Regional Representative Dave 
Connors, Locals 6, 11 & 38 
Region 13: Regional Representative Yermo Eddy 
21, 29, 44, & 47.

www.Goodsearch.com/?charityid=900395

by Tim Tennimon,
Yea that’s right, surfing the net. ABATE of CA has been okayed 

to be listed on Goodsearch and provided with a web-link de-
signed for our specific purpose. All you have to do is visit www.
goodsearch.com/?charityid=900395 and use it as you would any 
other search engine.

That’s it, think about it! You can support ABATE with the click 
of a mouse. This easy to use search engine, Goodsearch.com, 
which is powered by Yahoo, donates 50 percent of its revenue to 
the designated organization, that’d be ABATE of CA. It works 
out to be about a penny per search.

Because it’s powered by Yahoo, you can be assured of a safe 
web browsing experience with quality search results. A number 
of other organizations are already using this tool with great re-
sults. Think about it; if 500 of our supporters performed just two 
searches each day, we would generate $3,650 a year for ABATE 
of CA. If we get even more of our supporters, their friends and 
family to use this search engine, that amount could increase con-
siderably.

In addition to what ABATE can earn by using this search en-
gine, if you purchase something using the “Goodshop” link we 
can increase our revenue even more. By making a purchase at 
any of the “Goodshop” partner retailers, a small percentage of 
the sale goes to ABATE.

There are a number of retailers that allow you to purchase prod-
ucts on line then pick them up at the store location nearest you. 
Let’s say you need copy paper, you could visit “Goodshop” via 
our web link make the purchase through Staples with the In-store 
Pickup option and bam; there it is, what an easy fund raising tool.

Remember, visit
www.goodsearch.com/?charityid=900395
ABATE thanks you for your support.

Help ABATE


